
Local Literacy Plan – 2019/2020 

 

The literacy goal of Minnesota state statute 120B.12 states: The legislature seeks to have every child 

reading at or above grade level no later than the end of grade 3, including English learners, and that 

teachers provide comprehensive, scientifically based reading instruction. . . 

SciTech Academy is committed to providing research-based balanced literacy instruction which includes 

phonemic awareness, phonics, fluency, vocabulary, comprehension, and writing skills.  This supports the 

mission of the school which is “to empower and educate ALL student to reach high performance, while 

eliminating the achievement gap. . .”  A rigorous and comprehensive literacy program that is integrated 

into all curricular areas including Special Education and English as a Second Language, along with using 

assessment data to inform instruction and reach struggling learners, will help ensure that our students 

will attain reading proficiency by the end of 3rd grade. 

SciTech Academy students will demonstrate grade-level reading proficiency by the end of their 3rd grade 

year.  This means students will be able to read grade-level material accurately and fluently, and will be 

able to comprehend and interact with texts that are read.  It also means that students have “learned to 

read” and are now ready to “read to learn”. 

The objectives to reach this goal are as follows: 

1. Students will have access to high quality literacy instruction that includes phonemic awareness, 

phonics, fluency, vocabulary, comprehension, and writing skills, and will align with Minnesota state 

standards.  

2. Teachers will present instruction through whole groups, small groups, individual student conferences, 

and cooperative, project-based activities to meet the needs of all learners. 

3. Teachers will use data to inform their instruction, they will differentiate instruction to meet the needs 

of all learners in their classrooms, and will monitor those who struggle the most to ensure they are 

getting the school-wide supports that they need. 

4. A multi-tiered system of supports will be used to determine and meet the needs of all readers in the 

school.  Intervention, English Language Learner, and Special Education programs will be utilized to meet 

individual student needs in literacy. 

5. Students will read and write every day and across all curricular areas. 

6. Teaching staff will receive professional development on best practices in literacy instruction each year 

and will meet in Professional Learning Teams where literacy will be a focus at different times throughout 

the year. 

7. Teaching staff will receive professional development on best practices for teaching English Language 

Learners in their classrooms each year in order to most effectively reach our high population of ELL 

students. 
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8. Parents are considered partners in the education of their children.  Parents will be notified of their 

child’s progress and proficiency and will be given strategies to use at home to help their child meet their 

reading goals. 

All students are given FastBridge Learning assessments three times per year.  Having a high population 

of ELL students and a high number of very low readers, it is important that teachers use classroom 

assessments on a regular basis to determine individual student needs to differentiate appropriately and 

to take advantage of school-wide supports for our most struggling students. 

Kindergarten Assessments and Proficiency Score Expectations 

Assessment Fall Winter Spring 

Concepts of Print 7 X X 

Letter Names 14 X X 

Letter Sounds 3 26 41 

Onset Sounds 11 16 X 

Decodable Words X 7 12 

Word Segmenting X 25 30 

Sight Words X X 13 

 

First Grade Assessments and Proficiency Score Expectations 

Assessment Fall Winter Spring 

Decodable Words 9 15 15 

Sight Words 16 49 65 

Word Segmenting 28 31 32 

Sentence Reading 12 X X 

Curriculum Based Measures - Reading X 37 66 

 

Second Through Seventh Grade Assessments and Proficiency Score Expectations 

Grade Assessed with a-Reading Fall Winter Spring 

Second 469 481 490 

Third 490 498 503 

Fourth 502 509 513 

Fifth 513 517 520 

Sixth 517 521 524 

Seventh 524 528 531 

 

SciTech academy has over 90% of the student population qualifying as English Language Learners.  

Students who have a language other than English indicated on the MN Language Survey, and who do not 

have previous ACCESS information available, are screened for English language proficiency using the 

WIDA Screener. 
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All four domains of the ACCESS test (speaking, listening, reading, and writing) will be given to all 

students who have not tested as proficient in the previous year or in the screener.  This data will be used 

to determine the ELL programming each student receives.  Students scoring the lowest in language, 

(newcomers), will take part in pull-out ELL instruction.  The next level up will have some pull-out with 

some push-in support, higher students will be supported in the classroom with strategies used by the 

classroom teacher and possible extra support from ELL staff and/or classroom Educational Assistants.  

Teachers will be provided professional development in classroom strategies and best practices for 

teaching English Language Learners so they can meet the needs of all students in their classroom. 

Lucy Calkins’ Units of Study in Reading and Writing are used for literacy instruction in grades K-7.  Units 

of Study in Phonics is used in kindergarten – 2nd grade classrooms.  The literacy program includes 

instruction in all literacy areas including phonemic awareness, phonics, fluency, vocabulary, 

comprehension, and writing.   

Literacy instruction is presented in the workshop model with time for whole group instruction, small 

group instruction, and individual practice during independent work time.  Students are grouped 

according to guided reading level or skill-based needs.  Students identified on the Fastbridge test as 

needing intervention are given research-based instruction in small groups with Fastbridge interventions, 

as well as approved supplemental interventions if necessary.  Pull out intervention services are provided 

to students who struggle the most and need extra literacy teaching and practice as identified by 

Fastbridge scores and teacher input.  Differentiation is an integral part of literacy instruction as it 

provides multiple-tiered systems of support.  Teachers are given some in-house training on best 

practices for literacy instruction and are expected to seek out extra literacy training on their own in 

order to meet the needs of all students in their classrooms. 

Every classroom, grades K-7, spend a minimum of 90 minutes on literacy instruction each day, with 

additional literacy practice being provided by integrating literacy skills throughout all curricular areas 

each day.  Every classroom K-5 has daily read alouds and provides time for independent reading. 

SciTech Academy provides a multi-tiered system of support for all students in all areas including reading.  

The intent is to take the basic 3-tiered system associated with RTI, and build differentiation into each 

tier to make sure individual student needs are met in all tiers.  The tiers are a guide as to who will be 

providing supports and what those supports will look like.   

Tier One 
All students 

Tier one students are those identified as low risk or college pathway on the 
Fastbridge assessment and who are accessing classroom curriculum and making 
progress at the same pace as most of their peers.  Tier one instruction is 
provided in the classroom by the classroom teacher.  All students take part in 
this instruction each day.  Differentiation and remediation are provided at all 
levels of instruction, including tier one.  Consistent formative assessment is 
used to differentiate and group students for growth and success. 

Tier Two 
Some students 

Tier two students are those identified as some risk or high risk on the 
Fastbridge assessment with scores at or above the 20th percentile measured 
school-wide.  These students receive extra instructional support in the 
classroom in small groups.  Targeted interventions from Fastbridge and other 
approved providers will be used in the classroom to supplement the reading 
instruction provided in tier one.  Data collected from focused assessment and 
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progress monitoring is used to determine the best intervention for each 
individual student. 

Tier Three 
Individual students 

Tier three students are those who are identified as high risk on the Fastbridge 
assessment and score below the 20th percentile measured school-wide.  Tier 
three students participate in pull-out small groups and receive targeted 
instruction to match their literacy needs.  FastBridge and other approved, 
research-based interventions are provided in a small group setting where 
students take part in intensive instruction and practice.  Data collected from 
focused assessment and progress monitoring is used to determine the best 
intervention for each individual student. 

 

Professional Development for both literacy and teaching English Language Learners is provided 

throughout the year in several different ways. 

1. District-wide Professional Development: Teaching staff are provided multiple trainings in pre-service 

workshops before the beginning of the school year.  These focus on the workshop model, curriculum 

delivery, and research based strategies for using best practices in reading instruction.   

2. Professional Learning Teams:  The teaching staff is grouped into two PLC teams who meet twice a 

month to discuss topics relevant to their team.  Literacy practice and instruction is intentionally planned 

for discussion so teams can share learning experiences, ideas, and best practices that will help in all 

classrooms.  

3.  Self-selected Professional Development:  Teachers are expected to find opportunities to learn and 

grow in their teaching practice with literacy as part of that growth process.  All classroom teachers are 

expected to expand their knowledge and improve their practice in the area of literacy, even if reading 

and writing are not the primary focus of their class.  Literacy spans all subject areas and it is expected 

that literacy strategies are learned and practiced across all curricular areas. 

Parents are considered partners in the education of their children at SciTech Academy.  As trained 

educators, it is the responsibility of SciTech staff to inform parents about the progress of their children 

and how parents can help with literacy at home.  This is accomplished in the following ways:  

1. Parents are informed of student reading growth and proficiency three times per year during 

parent/teacher conferences. 

2. Students are given homework packets each week to practice skills they are learning in school. These 

packets include practice in literacy skills introduced in the classroom.  Daily reading is also part of the 

homework expectation. 

3. All students are given access to a school-wide IXL Learning account.  With this account they can 

practice literacy skills at home on any electronic device. 

4. Ideas for reading with children are provided to parents of students who struggle, or parents who 

voice a desire to work with their children at home. 
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